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In attendance: Sarah Bowskill (University of Swansea), John Canning (LLAS- minutes), R J Ellis (University of Birmingham - Chair) Marie-Annick Gournet (University of the West of England), Shoshannah Holdom (LLAS), Peter Matanle (University of Sheffield)

1. Apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Katharine Adeney (University of Sheffield), Michael Derham (University of Northumbria), Chris Flood (University of Surrey), Susan Hodgett (University of Ulster), David Shepherd (University of Sheffield). 

2. Minutes from the last meeting and matters arising

LLAS mini-projects. JC reported that despite the ‘affirmative action’ policy in place to encourage area studies bids, no bids had been received, despite some initial enquires from area studies colleagues. PM suggested putting more details about recent area studies projects into calls for bids and giving examples about what the money could be used for. MAG suggested emphasising that the funding could be used for staff buy out.

ACTION: JC to provide examples when next call for bid is out and send out to area studies associations.
CILT Interdisciplinary collection. 

ACTION: JC to contact Teresa Birks at CILT.

Northern Ireland: JC reported that Northern Ireland-LLAS partnership had recently launched the Northern Ireland Languages Strategy (NILS). The partnership will move from Queens to Ulster in September and JC is attempting to arrange a trip to Belfast to visit David Johnston and John Gillespie to find a way forward. 

UKCASA rep on LLAS Advisory Board.

JC reported that the UKCASA Chair is now an ex-officio member of the LLAS Advisory Board. RJE welcomed the increased area studies representation on the AB.

3. Discover American Studies

RJE described the background to the American Studies materials which were inspired by the Languages Box and Why Study Languages CD. Whilst attempting to make it fairly generic there had been a strong need to be specific. The CD can be copied and adapted. The British Association of American Studies (BAAS) has purchased 20,000 copies, virtually all of which have been sent out to universities for use in open days, school visits and handing direct to potential students. JC reported that LLAS has some of the CDs if other colleagues would like copies/ samples.

4. East Asian Studies (EAS)

EAS had previously been identified as a possible next area. PM reported that there may be funding available from Japanese–based organisations in the UK, and possibility from Korean and Chinese sources though the Chinese funders may wish to give a strong steer on the content of the CD. A CD about Japanese Studies would certainly be well-received in the subject community. PM noted that not many people or departments work on both Japan and China, which could challenge the notion of a whole CD on EAS.
SB  noted that Latin Americanists tend to work across countries a lot more, and that it may be possible to get a number of different embassies funding for Why Study  Latin American Studies, though the question arises about to where interested students should be directed e.g. Latin American Studies departments, Spanish departments, etc.

PM noted that Japanese Studies has had a number of booms and busts over the past 30 years. In the 1960s and 70s the interests were more in language and culture, which moved into business and economics in the 80s and 90s. Current interest is in popular culture, especially magna anime. The question arises about what students do next after Japanese Studies. SB suggested that it would be useful to have interviews with graduates on the CD. RJE noted the American Studies CD did not have these, but that it would have been a good idea. PM reported that the Japanese Studies department at Sheffield is increasingly in touch with alumni.

ACTION: JC and RJE to discuss. PM to make preliminary enquires to colleagues and possible funders.
4. LLAS activity. 
JC briefly reported on the Borderlands American Literature event held in Birmingham. SH reported that Thea Pitman’s paper on Chicano Studies would appear in the first edition of the new LLAS magazine Liaison.

MAG reported that the Intercultural Dialogue event, held in partnership with the University of the West and England and Bristol City Council has been well-received. BCC were keen to do something next year, possibility in connection with the European Year of Creativity and Innovation. UWE had been especially pleased with the Knowledge Transfer which took place at the conference.

JC reported on the new staff event at which SB was a speaker. The workshop aimed to take a more holistic view of the academic career rather than just focusing on teaching and matters covered by most Postgraduate Certificate courses. SB reported that many colleagues would be interested in a similar event later in their careers. 

ACTION: JC to discuss with LLAS colleagues
SH reported on the recent Mediaeval Studies event. The workshops revealed that whilst medieval studies modules were popular with undergraduates, very few students studied for PhD in the area leading to a cycle of decline where existing staff are not replaced. PM noted that a similar issue was occurring in Japanese Studies where very few British students were going onto study PhD. This has led to an increasing number of academic positions being awarded to staff from outside the UK, notably Germany.  

SH reported that the new magazine Liaison would be sent out in the next couple of weeks.
JC reported that the HEFCE funded International Approaches to Islamic Studies project had now been published on the HEFCE website. 

SH invited those present to join the new Residence Abroad Network. A meeting has been scheduled for 24 October 2008 to gauge interest. 

JC reported that 2008 Area Studies benchmarking statement was now on the QAA website. http://www.qaa.ac.uk/academicinfrastructure/benchmark/statements/areastudies08.asp
RJE noted that it was largely left unchanged. 
AOB.

RJE reported on an Intute Project to establish reliable internet resources for different disciplines. There is not currently one for American Studies, but this could be made possible with a small amount of funding. 

ACTION RJE to find out specific details about investment required and report back to group. 
ACTION JC and SH to approach area studies association when RJE finds out more details. 

Future events

RJE and JC reported that event would be held on Comparative American Studies (Swansea Autumn) and globalisation (Belfast 4 March 2009). Other possible future events could include migration and religion. 
ACTION JC to talk to Philosophical and Religious Studies SC about religion event. JC noted that LLAS was watching to see what HEFCE would decide about Islamic Studies, and this could be relevant. 

PM suggested an event which excludes the UK and Western Europe (non-Westernized inter-hemispheric studies was RJE’s suggestion for a definition) through examining, for example, Chinese/ Japanese links with Latin America and Africa, about which little is known in the UK. These links have important economic and environmental impacts in Africa and Latin America.
MAG suggested that REFED could be approached as partner for a migration event. 
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